

# South Korea's industrial ties with Central Europe

The case of defense and electric vehicles

Martin Šebeňa • Seong Hyeon Choi • Gary Ng • Thomas Chan



# South Korea's industrial ties with Central Europe

## The case of defense and electric vehicles

Authors: Martin Šebeňa, Seong Hyeon Choi, Gary Ng, Thomas Chan



## Content

Content	1
Executive summary	2
Introduction	4
South Korea's defense cooperation with the V4: current status and potential	5
East Asian EV makers in the V4 countries	12
East Asian battery makers in the V4 countries	21
Policy recommendations	30
Endnotes	33
About authors	38
About CEIAS	39

## **Executive summary**

European militaries prefer to acquire arms from NATO member states and other like-minded countries; decision-makers prefer engagement based on their shared ideological and political values over others in response to perceived geopolitical threats. This and the surge in demand since 2022, which has outpaced Europe's domestic production capacity, presents an opportunity for South Korea's defense industry. Value-driven economic and military collaboration with South Korea offers an alternative to established suppliers such as the United States or Germany.

- 2 Due to its proximity to the war in Ukraine, Central and Eastern Europe has become one of the fastest-growing markets for South Korean arms producers, with arms purchases from Poland, Estonia, and Romania and increasing interest elsewhere in the region. Poland is the largest customer by a wide margin, accounting for 96.4% of South Korean arms transfers to Europe in 2014-23. The Polish arms purchase, the **largest ever deal for a Korean defense company**, will see 60% of the tanks and 45% of the howitzers locally manufactured in Poland. Warsaw's arms contract with Seoul solidifies South Korea's role as a prominent arms supplier and is central to Poland's attempts for risk mitigation and diversification of the defense supply chain.
  - The Visegrad 4 (V4) countries have emerged as the preferred destination of both Chinese and South Korean manufacturers of electric vehicles (EV). While the Chinese investment amounts eclipse those of their Korean competitors, this metric does not provide a precise view of the EV manufacturers' landscape, as the Korean firms only need much smaller amounts to convert existing internal combustion engine (ICE) production facilities into EV manufacturing.

4 Korean automakers in the V4 region have a number of advantages that allow them to remain competitive against their financially better-endowed Chinese competitors. These include almost threedecade-long presence in the region, close relations with a large pool of local suppliers, an in-house trained workforce, brand recognition in the region, functional relations with local governments, and others.

- **5** Recognizing Chinese firms' dominance in EV battery manufacturing, **Korean firms, aided by the government, pursue a variety of strategies that enable them to remain competitive and retain market share.** Due to its deep automotive supply chains, skilled workforce, favorable business environment, and proximity to major European markets, the V4 region is a major recipient of Korean investments in this industry. The intensity of the competition between Chinese and Korean battery producers is manifested in the fact that **battery manufacturers from each country announced a total investment of 14bn EUR in the V4.**
- South Korean battery manufacturers enhance their competitive edge in the V4 region by **striving for leadership in a single part of the battery supply chain, recycling. In doing so they align with broader European and local policy objectives**. By establishing joint ventures (JVs) with domestic firms, locating factories near major customers, and diversifying investment across multiple countries, Korean firms seek diverse avenues for enhancing profits, maintaining competitiveness, and managing risks.

## Introduction

Recent geopolitical and geo-economic developments have fostered greater industrial, military, and diplomatic cooperation between South Korea and the Visegrád 4 (V4) countries—Czechia, Hungary, Poland, and Slovakia. Two key factors underpin this trend: the Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2022, which has spurred arms purchases and defense manufacturing collaboration with South Korea, and advancements in electric vehicles (EVs) and battery technology, which, when coupled with the European Union's (EU) push for decarbonization, created strong incentives for South Korean firms in the EV sector to invest in the V4 region.

While commercial interests largely drive these partnerships, geopolitical and geoeconomic forces are also at play. Although South Korean arms are favored due to their quality and cost-effectiveness, we argue that South Korea has become one of the top arms suppliers of the V4 region because of its democratic governance and longstanding alignment with the United States and, more generally, the West. This puts South Korea in the category of "like-minded" countries, a critical factor in arms procurement because of the security implications of defense purchases.

In contrast, the EV and battery sectors present a more complex landscape since China is a market leader and a formidable competitor. South Korean firms, often in conjunction with the government, are pursuing strategies to maintain pace with developments in the much larger and more resource-rich Chinese market. Leveraging their established car manufacturing presence in the V4 region, South Korean EV leaders are investing billions of euros in EV manufacturing and developing entire supply chains. In fact, South Korea's announced investment in the battery supply chain within the V4 matches the scale of Chinese investments.

A key strategic decision by South Korean firms, supported by their government, has been to scale up capacity in battery recycling. This has allowed them to dominate the niche industry, including in the V4 region. It demonstrates the sort of strategic thinking that results in enhanced competitiveness and the advantages of public-private cooperation. Extending this model to overseas operations, South Korean businesses and diplomats should deepen collaboration with local firms and governments to sustain their competitive advantage and secure stable business environments. While South Korean firms already work closely with their customers and suppliers, the intense competition from Chinese firms compels them to continuously explore new avenues for cooperation.

This paper examines recent developments in South Korea's arms and EV collaborations with the V4, analyzes the underlying drivers, and offers policy recommendations to ensure these partnerships continue to thrive.

# South Korea's defense cooperation with the V4: current status and potential

Following Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022, EU and NATO member states abandoned their post-Cold War policies of moderate war preparedness, shifting decisively towards rearmament. This pivot reflects new geopolitical realities, emphasizing value-driven economic and military decision-making. Indeed, Europe's increasing engagement with South Korea's defense industry reflects a trend towards partnerships with like-minded states based on shared ideological and political values in response to perceived threats.<sup>1</sup>

South Korea, a liberal, democratic state that has supported Ukraine, is one of the few military-technology powerhouses offering an alternative and reliable source of arms to Europe. Given the strategic and political risks of engaging authoritarian states, the European defense supply chain favors increased cooperation with like-minded democracies. Central and Eastern European (CEE) states, due to their geographic proximity to the war in Ukraine and their increasing defense requirements, have been at the forefront of strengthening military ties with South Korea. Moreover, they serve as a compelling case study for understanding South Korea's strengths, weaknesses, and opportunities in military collaboration with value-aligned states.

#### South Korea's position in the global defense industry

Over the past decade, South Korea has become one of the world's fastest-growing arms exporters. According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), it was the tenth-largest arms exporter between 2019 and 2023, accounting for 2% of global weapons exports. This represents a 12% increase from 2014-2018, when it held a 1.7% share of international arms sales.

The success of South Korea's defense industry is rooted in three primary factors. First, the ongoing threat from North Korea has driven Seoul's pursuit of self-sufficiency in defense technology. Before the early 1970s, when it initiated its first steps toward indigenizing its defense industry, the South Korean military heavily depended on imported US weapons.<sup>2</sup> However, as Pyongyang's provocations escalated, the need to develop independent self-defense capabilities and reduce its dependency on foreign suppliers became a national priority.<sup>3</sup> Because of the mountainous terrain of the Korean Peninsula, any armed conflict would involve high-altitude attrition warfare, necessitating robust artillery and armored units to

secure critical points by neutralizing enemy forces.<sup>4</sup> Consequently, South Korea's defense industry initially focused on such land-based platforms.

Second, Seoul's close ties with the West facilitated the adoption and adaptation of advanced weapons technology. Like many emerging defense industrial bases, South Korea began by heavily relying on foreign technology before progressing through stages of licensed production as the country's economy and technological capabilities advanced.<sup>5</sup> As is usual, South Korea then transitioned to limited indigenous development and production of simpler weapons systems, with more complex systems still developed in partnership with foreign companies.<sup>6</sup> Then, it progressed to designing, developing, and manufacturing advanced indigenous weapons, such as fighter jets.<sup>7</sup> Indeed, amid growing threats from the communist bloc during the Cold War, Washington provided immense support to Seoul to help advance its economy, particularly with the growth of *chaebol*-conglomerates with multiple diversified affiliates-in the steel, automobile, and chemicals sectors.8 Industrial growth allowed Seoul to host licensed production for Western defense contractors from the 1970s onwards.<sup>9</sup> Notable achievements include the T-50 Golden Eagle, the country's first indigenous supersonic aircraft co-developed with Lockheed Martin.<sup>10</sup> South Korea also continued developing indigenous military aviation, resulting in its first homegrown 4.5-5.5th generation fighter jet, the KF-21 Boramae, in the 2020s.<sup>11</sup>

Third, domestic demand for land-based forces has allowed South Korea to achieve economies of scale, in which higher production volumes lower the cost per unit, allowing manufacturers to offer competitive prices. Regardless of state subsidies, capturing a significant market share typically results in increased revenue, more investment in research and development (R&D), and wider adoption, which, in turn, solidifies the positions of market leaders, making entry more difficult for newcomers.

For example, the South Korean K9 howitzer and Germany's Panzerhaubitze 2000 (PzH-2000) are both 155 mm L52 self-propelled howitzers with comparable size, firing range, and speed. However, the PzH-2000 costs €18.4 million (\$20.1 million) per unit (based on Germany selling ten units for €184 million in March 2023), while the South Korean K9 costs just \$11.3 million per unit.<sup>12</sup> One reason is that the large volume of domestic orders of around 1,100 K9 lowered its cost per unit for K9 exports.<sup>13</sup> As of 2024, Germany has only ordered 225 domestic units of the PzH-2000, mostly because of Berlin's decades of disarmament policy after the Cold War.<sup>14</sup> This price disparity explains why the South Korean K9 accounted for 74% of all global howitzer sales between 2014 and 2023, whereas Germany's PzH-2000 accounted for just 3%, according to SIPRI data.

## South Korea's arms exports and synergies with the EU and NATO

The advantages of South Korea's defense industry are further amplified by the country's status as a close US ally and one of the few Indo-Pacific countries actively supporting the EU and NATO agenda following Russia's invasion of Ukraine. Our research indicates South Korea's alignment with Europe has boosted its weapons sales.<sup>15</sup> (This research was based on a cross-country comparison using the trend indicator value (TIV) compiled by SIRPI. Unlike financial value, in which the actual transaction price may be affected by inflation or exchange rate fluctuation, TIV provides a standardized measure of arms transfers based on military ability.)

Our analysis examines new orders for offensive weapons systems between 2004 and 2023, focusing on artillery, armored vehicles, missiles, and aircraft. Given the land-based nature of the Russia-Ukraine war, there has been renewed emphasis in global arms procurement on artillery and armored vehicles, complemented by missiles and aircraft, including unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs). This research excludes other weapon categories, such as naval ships or defensive systems.

Amid escalating US-China competition and the resurgence of armed conflict in Europe, the international order is becoming increasingly unstable and prone to inter-state conflicts. Over the past two decades, global defense spending has increased 250%, reaching \$2.4 trillion, according to SIPRI.<sup>16</sup> In the Indo-Pacific, China's rapid military expansion has heightened tensions with Washington's Asian allies. Beijing has also increased its military presence in the Taiwan Strait and the South China Sea.<sup>17</sup> Meanwhile, North Korea's development of nuclear weapons has further destabilized the Korean peninsula.<sup>18</sup> In Europe, Russia's invasion of Ukraine has prompted European states to once again prioritize defense spending.<sup>19</sup>

The ongoing tensions have also increased concerns over economic and supply chain security. Beijing has imposed sanctions on US defense contractors, such as Lockheed Martin and Boeing, for selling weapons to Taiwan and has restricted exports of critical minerals like gallium and germanium.<sup>20</sup> In August 2023, the White House banned US companies from investing in areas that would support the advancement of China's sensitive technologies—semiconductors and microelectronics, quantum information technology, and artificial intelligence—over concern about their connection to China's "military, intelligence, surveillance, or cyber-enabled capabilities," which pose an "unusual and extraordinary threat."<sup>21</sup>

Furthermore, Russia and North Korea have strengthened military ties. North Korea has supplied weapons and even troops to support Russian forces in Ukraine in exchange for advanced weapons technology and food.<sup>22</sup> This highlights the growing risk of great power conflicts expanding to a trans-regional level. Consequently, securing alternative sources of armaments has become a key priority for decision-makers in Europe and the Indo-Pacific.

Despite efforts to accelerate domestic defense production, Europe's capabilities have been unable to meet the sudden surge of war-driven demand, forcing European countries to rely on imports. EU and European NATO members were net arms exporters between 2004 and 2018 but became net arms importers between 2019 and 2023. During this period, European military spending rose by 61%, increasing their share of global defense expenditure from 16% to 20%. European weapons imports tripled, with 77% sourced from friendly countries.

This surge in demand has enabled South Korea's arms industry to expand rapidly to meet EU and NATO procurement needs. Among all suppliers, EU and European NATO members have sourced more arms from the United States and South Korea than from all other countries (Figure 1). Between 2019 and 2023, 57% of their arms imports were purchased from the United States, while South Korea ranked second, supplying 16% of arms—double Germany's market share.



Figure 1

South Korea boasts well-developed supply chains rooted in its heavy industries, which are crucial for arms production and provide a competitive edge in landbased platforms. Between 2019 and 2023, South Korea secured 75% of new global orders for artillery and 33% for armored vehicles. Driven by external demand, South Korea's arms sales increased by 562% between 2014-18 and 2019-23. For instance, in 2022, Finland purchased 38 additional K9 howitzers after acquiring 48 units in March 2017.<sup>23</sup> Similarly, Norway placed further orders for artillery following its \$215 million deal in December 2017 to buy 24 K9 howitzers.<sup>24</sup>

## South Korea's arms trade ties with Central and Eastern Europe

The South Korean defense industry's expansion in the European arms market was also reflected in CEE. Poland emerged as the largest beneficiary, accounting for 96.4% of South Korea's arms transfers to the region between 2014 and 2023. Other recipients included former Soviet republics, such as Estonia (0.7%) and Ukraine (0.3%). Outside the CEE region, Norway and Finland also accounted for notable shares of South Korea's arms exports to Europe, with 1.4% and 1.2%, respectively. (Figure 2).

#### Figure 2



In July 2022, South Korea secured its largest-ever arms deal, valued at \$12.4 billion, after agreeing to supply Poland with K239 Chunmoo multi-barreled missile launchers, K2 armored vehicles, K9 self-propelled howitzers, and FA-50 light combat aircraft.<sup>25</sup> Warsaw decided to purchase these units because of the Russia-Ukraine war.<sup>27</sup> In July 2024, Romania followed suit, signing a \$1 billion deal to acquire 54 K9 howitzers and 36 K10 Ammunition Resupply Vehicles.<sup>26</sup>

While no official orders have been placed by other countries in CEE, interest in South Korean arms has been growing across the region. Korea Aerospace Industries has been in talks with Slovakia to export FA-50 light combat aircraft since signing a bilateral cooperation agreement with Slovakia's state-run defense firm LOTN in November 2021.<sup>28</sup> South Korea and Slovakia also pledged to deepen cooperation in defense sector collaboration after establishing a strategic partnership in September 2024.<sup>29</sup>

Despite Poland's dominant share in South Korean arms exports, the overall trend points to sustained demand for the four major weapon systems. Poland's needs stem from self-defense priorities and support for other nations via indirect military equipment supply. For example, since 2022, Poland has provided Ukraine with 320 Soviet-era tanks and 14 MiG-29 fighter jets.<sup>30</sup> South Korea's defense supply chain appears well-positioned to meet the demands of EU and European NATO members. It boasts a higher TIV per unit in artillery and armored vehicles than the global average, although to a lesser extent regarding missiles and aircraft (Figure 3). This indicates that Poland's purchases align with South Korea's areas of comparative strength in military capability.

#### Figure 3



Poland's ongoing procurement of South Korean defense assets forms part of its broader initiative to modernize its defense capabilities and meet NATO guidelines of spending at least 2% of GDP on defense. In response to the escalating security threat from Russia, Poland has significantly increased its defense budget compared to other European nations. In 2023, it allocated 3.9% of GDP to defense, with plans to raise this to 4.7% by 2025.<sup>31</sup>

In 2022, Poland signed its largest-ever arms deal to strengthen its defense capabilities and replace weapons it had sent to Ukraine following Russia's invasion. The \$14.5 billion deal with South Korea included over 1,600 K2 main battle tanks, K9 howitzers, and more than 50 FA-50 light fighter jets. Poland's thendefense minister, Mariusz Błaszczak, remarked that the K2 was "compatible with, or even identical to" America's Abrams tank.<sup>32</sup>

Beyond imports, Poland is emphasizing domestic production of defense equipment. As part of the 2022 deal, South Korea and Poland announced plans to co-develop a new variant of the K9 howitzer, known as the K9PLA3.<sup>33</sup> The deal also included the delivery of 180 K2 tanks and 820 K2PL tanks, a Polish-specific variant of the K2. Of these, 500 K2PL tanks will be produced in Poznań, along with 300 of the 672 K9 howitzers set for local manufacturing (Figure 4).<sup>34</sup> In June 2024, Poland agreed to manufacture 180 K2 armored vehicles domestically.<sup>35</sup>

Recognizing the imbalanced nature of the deals, which could prompt domestic criticism in Poland, South Korea is pursuing reciprocal arms purchases to sustain the partnership. As part of this effort, Seoul plans to acquire 200 Polish loitering munitions and expand its drone fleet using Polish-manufactured products.<sup>36</sup>

#### Figure 4



Despite its deepening defense relationship with South Korea, Poland continues to procure US defense systems. In response to Russia's invasion of Ukraine, Warsaw announced plans to purchase various US weapons, including M1 Abrams tanks and HIMARS light multiple rocket launchers—systems that overlap with South Korea's K2 tanks and Hanwha Aerospace's Chunmoo rocket artillery. However, Poland is also acquiring weapons outside South Korea's portfolio, such as Apache and Black Hawk helicopters, Patriot air defense missiles, and the fifth-generation F-35 Joint Strike Fighter.<sup>37</sup>

This dual approach demonstrates how US weaponry continues to fulfill certain Polish defense needs, like aerial defense. Yet, Warsaw's arms agreements with Seoul have solidified South Korea's position as a prominent supplier of land-based weaponry for Poland. It also reflects Poland's efforts to diversify its defense supply chain and mitigate risks associated with overreliance on US systems. Diversification also addresses concerns about potential delays or disruptions in US arms deliveries due to increasing demand from other European allies.

## East Asian EV makers in the V4 countries

An analysis of EV production in the CEE region by East Asian carmakers must begin with an overview of how South Korean and Japanese automotive firms entered the region during the internal combustion engine (ICE) era. Since the early 2000s, several South Korean and Japanese firms have built car factories in all V4 countries. This was part of a broader wave of outsourcing manufacturing capacity from industrialized Western nations to the post-communist region, driven by globalization, production fragmentation, and regional integration.<sup>38</sup> The emergence of a German-Central European manufacturing nexus<sup>39</sup>–dubbed "Factory Europe" by Richard Baldwin– further entrenched transnational production networks in this region.<sup>40</sup>

Several factors drew South Korean and Japanese companies to the V4 region. Chief among them was the significantly lower cost of production compared to their domestic markets. Proximity to major car markets in Western Europe and integration into European structures were additional advantages. The presence of Western European carmakers and their suppliers created synergies beneficial for the East Asian manufacturers. Additionally, V4 countries offered a skilled yet relatively inexpensive workforce and a long tradition of manufacturing excellence.<sup>41</sup> Lastly, governments in the region actively attracted foreign direct investment by offering substantial subsidies, primarily through tax cuts, along with improvements in the business environment and political stability.

By 2020, the Japanese and South Korean automakers, along with their dense network of suppliers, were deeply embedded in local economies and transnational production networks. This integration is reflected in the growing share of South Korean car production in the CEE region, higher brand recognition, and improved public perceptions of both countries. Specifically, South Korean car production in the V4 region accounts for 3.5% of the EU's total car production, with three-quarters of South Korean cars in Europe manufactured in the V4 countries (Figure 5).

Car sales data further demonstrate South Korea's established presence and brand recognition in the region. In the V4 region, sales of South Korean car brands are more than double those of Chinese brands, including non-Chinese brands like Tesla and Volkswagen (Figure 6). South Korean brands hold a 15.4% share of car sales in the V4, nearly twice the European average of 8.6% (Figure 7).<sup>42</sup>



#### Figure 6





## The rise of Chinese EV producers

Chinese car manufacturers have only emerged as competitive players globally since the rise of EVs in the early 2020s. Historically focused on ICE production, the CEE region saw minimal Chinese investment before 2020 due to the limited integration of Chinese producers into global supply chains. However, this dynamic has shifted recently, as China became a world leader in electromobility. Nevertheless, the motivations driving Chinese investments in the CEE markets differ significantly from those of South Korean and Japanese carmakers.

Unlike South Korean and Japanese firms, which were drawn to the CEE region by lower production costs, Chinese manufacturers have little incentive to pursue cost advantages. Thanks to China's relatively low labor costs, economies of scale, advanced EV technologies, and modern automated factories, Chinese carmakers can already produce vehicles at a lower cost than most global competitors.<sup>43</sup> This cost differential diminishes the appeal of establishing production facilities in the CEE region for purely economic reasons, setting Chinese firms apart from their East Asian counterparts (Figure 8).

Chinese firms invest in the CEE region primarily to achieve regulatory alignment with European institutions. First, Chinese exports to Europe must comply with environmental regulations, most notably the carbon border adjustment mechanism (CBAM), which will be fully implemented in 2026 and impose costly requirements on Chinese exports.<sup>44</sup> Second, Chinese firms face relatively high tariffs and duties to European customs when exporting vehicles to Europe. The recently adopted countervailing duties on Chinese-made battery electric vehicles to the EU increased tariffs on cars by as much as 45%. These duties stem from EU investigations, which concluded that China's alleged market-distorting practices—such as state-driven resource allocation, economic planning, and preferential treatment for key sectors—have facilitated the rapid export of Chinese EVs into Europe.



To avoid the rising costs of environmental regulations, tariffs, and countervailing duties, it is often more cost-effective for Chinese firms to manufacture cars directly within the EU. However, regulatory considerations have meant that Chinese EV companies limit their EU operations to the final stages of car production, such as assembly, a low-value-added activity. This allows firms to minimize exposure to tariffs while retaining the higher-value segments of the production cycle—such as battery manufacturing—within China.<sup>46</sup> This creates new forms of import dependency, as many components for both EVs and batteries are shipped from China to the EU.

This strategy contrasts with the approach of South Korean and Japanese firms, which also initially focused on assembly when entering the CEE market. Over time, however, these firms expanded their operations to include other parts of the manufacturing cycle, such as research and development, design, and branding. Unlike Chinese companies, South Korean and Japanese manufacturers source a significant portion of intermediate goods locally within the CEE region or the broader EU, reflecting their deep integration into regional supply chains. This embeddedness reduces dependence on their home countries and strengthens ties with local economies.<sup>47</sup>

Lastly, Chinese companies invest in the CEE region to foster goodwill with local and European politicians, serving economic and political objectives. From a purely commercial perspective, maintaining positive relations with local governments allows firms to lobby for favorable regulations, subsidies, or preferential treatment. Politically, these companies can act as vehicles for advancing the strategic

interests of the Chinese state.<sup>48</sup> For instance, Leapmotor's joint venture project with Franco-Italian carmaker Stellantis was reportedly abandoned under pressure from the Chinese government, which sought to respond to Poland's support for countervailing duties on Chinese EV imports (see case study).

### Difference in impact on V4

The political objectives of Chinese firms are influenced not only by the nature of China's regime, which differs from the democratic governments of South Korea and Japan, but also by the prevalence of state-owned enterprises (SOEs) in China. Firms such as SAIC, Chery, and Dongfeng, which are directly owned by the Chinese state, have made inroads into European markets. While South Korean and Japanese companies maintain close communication with their governments, they are privately owned entities primarily driven by profit-maximization strategies. In contrast, Chinese SOEs often pursue both economic and political objectives simultaneously.

Chinese EV makers also possess some of the most advanced technology and manufacturing processes, enabling them to produce cheaper and more advanced vehicles, which gives them a competitive edge. However, this technological advantage comes with a strong emphasis on protecting intellectual property. While all companies guard their technological know-how, industry leaders like Chinese firms are particularly cautious. This reluctance to engage in technology transfer has implications for workforce development. Chinese factories in the CEE region offer less potential for skills development than their South Korean and Japanese counterparts.<sup>49</sup>

The divergent motivations and incentives of Chinese, Korean, and Japanese companies result in distinct investment strategies in the CEE region. Chinese EV makers typically adopt two approaches: invest in the construction of new factories and establish joint ventures (JVs) with local manufacturers. Conversely, South Korean and Japanese producers focus on upgrading existing factories to enable the production of electric vehicles. This difference leads to several key outcomes.

First, Chinese companies primarily engage in greenfield investments—building new factories as sole investors—while South Korean and Japanese companies use brownfield investments, utilizing and retrofitting existing facilities. As a result, Chinese investments in EV production in the CEE region are larger, encompassing the construction of new facilities and the purchase of advanced machinery. Secondly, Chinese greenfield investments expand overall production capacity by adding new facilities. In contrast, South Korean and Japanese firms often reduce ICE production when adding EV models, resulting in smaller net increases in total output. Thirdly, Chinese greenfield investments typically generate hundreds of new jobs, while South Korean and Japanese firms tend to transition existing employees to EV production lines, creating fewer new positions.

Chinese and South Korean firms also differ in their approach to the types of vehicles produced in the CEE region. South Korean EV manufacturers largely concentrate on non-premium models. In contrast, Chinese companies like BYD plan to invest in a balanced portfolio of economy and non-premium vehicles, potentially intensifying competition in the medium market segment.

The geographical focus of EV investment also differs between the two groups. South Korean and Japanese firms concentrate their operations in Czechia and Slovakia, with smaller capacities in Hungary and no production in Poland. In contrast, Chinese firms focus heavily on Hungary and have a notable presence in Slovakia, with investments concentrated in a few large projects. Poland is an exception, as Chinese companies invest there through joint ventures with established local firms. Interestingly, there is no active or planned Chinese EV investment in Czechia.

### Role of governments

While debates about the security implications of Chinese investment in the V4's EV sector persist, governments in the region generally adopt a positive stance and actively encourage such investments.<sup>50</sup> However, Slovakia and Hungary follow traditional strategies, such as offering tax cuts and investing in infrastructure development. In contrast, the Polish government has pushed for the establishment of a domestic EV carmaker, which aims to leverage Chinese technology to produce smaller, affordable cars tailored to the domestic market, facilitating risk and profit sharing and fostering technological upskilling of the local workforce.

Another significant pull factor for Chinese and South Korean firms is the governmental policies influencing incentives and reshaping the risk-reward calculations for private investors. These policies are driven both by EU institutions and national governments.<sup>51</sup> At the EU level, the two major areas of policymaking impacting the EV sector are the green transition and the emerging economic security initiatives. Meanwhile, national governments primarily rely on traditional supply-side incentives to attract foreign investors.<sup>52</sup>

The European Green Deal, for instance, commits EU member states to phase out the production of ICE vehicles. Under the "Fit for 55" program, automakers will be prohibited from producing ICE vehicles from 2035 onwards, driving the transition to EV production. This shift has created a pressing need to upgrade existing car manufacturing facilities or construct new ones, leading to increased investment in the V4 region.<sup>53</sup> Notably, a significant portion of this investment has come from East Asian countries, particularly China.<sup>54</sup>

European economic security policy has evolved since the outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic, culminating in a coherent framework with the publication of the "Economic Security Strategy" in 2023.<sup>55</sup> This strategy aims to promote the competitiveness of European strategic industries and the industrial base, protect

regional economies from economic coercion and unfair practices, and foster partnerships with like-minded states.<sup>56</sup> In the context of EV production, it includes policies to encourage battery manufacturing, safeguard critical raw material supplies, and regulate foreign investments and subsidies.<sup>57</sup>

Amid the rise of electromobility, the V4 countries continue to benefit from their traditional strengths in car manufacturing. However, these advantages have been reshaped by EU-level policies targeting the green transition and economic security. Specifically, efforts to de-risk supply chains and enhance domestic production resilience have attracted substantial greenfield investments from Chinese companies, which are proactively mitigating the risk of being excluded from European markets.<sup>58</sup>

#### Case study: Geely's SEA deal with Polish car manufacturer

In November 2022, Geely, one of China's leading private automotive manufacturers, signed an agreement with ElectroMobility Poland (EMP), a Polish, government-backed electric auto manufacturer. Geely would license its Sustainable Experience Architecture (SEA) platform to EMP for use in its new Izera EV brand, including models, such as a compact SUV, an estate, and a hatchback<sup>59</sup>.

Launched in September 2020, the SEA platform reflects Geely's rapid international expansion. Designed for scalability and adaptability, the platform caters to the diverse needs of Geely's subsidiaries, including Volvo, Proton, and Lotus.<sup>60</sup>

Under the 2022 deal, Poland's EMP became the first external user of the SEA platform. The Polish state-backed firm plans to manufacture its SEA-based vehicles using Chinese technology at a fully owned plant in Silesia. As a turnkey project, EMP will produce its own SEA components under Geely's patents and designs.<sup>61</sup> EMP executives expressed optimism in the partnership, with CEO Piotr Zaremba stating that "SEA architecture perfectly fits the Izera product concept" and praising the SEA as the highest-class industry know-how that can bring new business opportunities.<sup>62</sup>

A significant driver of Chinese EV corporations' overseas ventures is their effort to mitigate potential EU tariffs. These firms aim to secure market access and reduce tariff risks by establishing manufacturing operations within Europe. Besides Poland, Geely is also exploring potential EV production opportunities in Spain.<sup>63</sup>

However, Geely's deal with EMP faces challenges. The planned Izera manufacturing plant relies on EU funding, but the Polish government, which is still negotiating fund allocations with Brussels, has expressed skepticism about the investment's returns. In April 2024, Deputy Minister of Development Funds Jan Szyszko called the project "not an ideal solution." Warsaw now faces a dilemma: support a controversial project or risk Geely redirecting its investments to another EU country.<sup>64</sup>

While China's expansion in EV and V4 is still subject to political-economic factors and changing policies, Geely's venture—and, more broadly, Chinese EV firms' push into the EU—demonstrates that, despite policy complications and tariff risks, the Chinese EV sector's scale and internationalization are on an expansionary trajectory.

## Case study: Leapmotor's uncertain EU entry through venturing with Stellantis

Leapmotor's joint venture with Stellantis in Poland highlights how Chinese outward investments are increasingly subject to geopolitical uncertainties and Beijing's use of economic ties as tools for political leverage. In May 2024, Chinese auto manufacturer startup Leapmotor established a joint venture with Stellantis, an Italian-American-French automotive manufacturer headquartered in the Netherlands, to target the European market. The joint venture allows Leapmotor to tap into Stellantis' extensive global sales and after-sales network while contributing to its EV expertise. Stellantis holds a 51% stake in the venture.

This joint venture began when Stellantis acquired 21% of Leapmotor for €1.5 billion in October 2023. Within five months, Leapmotor addressed challenges related to products, compliance, sales channels, and services under the joint venture. Using Stellantis' plant in Tychy, Poland, the venture produces the compact urban T03 model and the large SUV C10, priced at €19,500 and €36,400, respectively. These models are distributed across Europe, with access to Stellantis' robust after-sales service network.

The deal was initially an example of leverage for the firm's R&D and parts manufacturing. By collaborating with an established European manufacturer, Leapmotor could reduce costs, navigate market entry barriers, and integrate its research and development (R&D) capabilities into the European production ecosystem while avoiding EU tariffs.<sup>65</sup>

However, the venture soon became entangled in geopolitical tensions. In November 2024, plans to produce a second EV model at the Polish plant were scrapped following Beijing's retaliation against the EU's imposition of countervailing duties on Chinese-made EVs. Beijing reportedly instructed its automakers to halt investments in countries that supported the duties, such as Poland. Instead, production of the new model was redirected to Stellantis plants in Slovakia or Germany—countries that opposed the duties. It is worth noting that producing the model in a new location would incur higher utility and labor costs than in Poland, indicating that this decision is political rather than commercial.<sup>66</sup>

## East Asian battery makers in the V4 countries

The automotive industry's shift towards EVs has been more profound for supply chains than for automakers. This is due to the centrality of battery manufacturing. Unlike the ICE sector, Europe currently lacks sufficient production capacity and technological expertise in battery manufacturing, with the industry largely driven by developments in East Asia (Figure 9).

#### Figure 9



EV batteries rely on two electrodes, cathode and anode, for the flow of electric charge. The most common chemicals used in battery production are Nickel Manganese Cobalt Oxide (NMC) and Nickel Cobalt Aluminum Oxide (NCA)– collectively known as ternary lithium batteries—as well as Lithium Iron Phosphate (LFP).

Ternary batteries prioritize high performance, offering longer driving ranges and shorter charging times. However, they are more expensive and less reliable in terms of thermal safety. They generally perform better in colder climates and are preferred by automakers like Tesla, BMW, and GM. On the other hand, LFPs are more cost-efficient and reliable in terms of safety but have lower energy density.<sup>67</sup>

South Korea and Japan dominate the ternary market, while China is now the largest producer of LFPs and clearly focuses on prioritizing LFP sales. This trend is reflected in the growing global market share of Chinese battery manufacturers, which rose from 43% in 2018 to 64% in 2023.<sup>68</sup> This growth has primarily come at the expense of Japan and, to a lesser extent, South Korea.

A key factor in this shift is Panasonic, Japan's leading battery maker and a major supplier to Tesla, which has focused on producing high-quality ternary lithium batteries. However, the trade-off is that LFP's cost-effectiveness makes it suitable for a broader range of EVs and consumers (Figure 10). In contrast to Japan, South Korea has been more proactive in diversifying its battery production to include various types, positioning itself to tackle the challenges posed by China's expanding dominance.

The technological gap has widened for several reasons. A significant advantage for Chinese companies stems from substantial government subsidies. Notably, three of the top ten direct subsidy recipients among publicly listed firms in China are from the EV sector (Figure 11).



#### Figure 10







However, another more direct factor contributing to the widening technological gap is the significantly larger domestic market revenue, which enables Chinese firms to invest more heavily in R&D than their international competitors. For instance, China's largest battery manufacturer, CATL, allocated an average of 4.8% of its total revenue to R&D between 2021 and 2023. In absolute terms, this investment surpassed the combined R&D spending of South Korea's three largest battery makers: Samsung SDI, LG Energy Solution, and SK On (Figure 12). The disparity is even more pronounced when other Chinese EV makers, such as BYD, are considered.

## Battery supply chain

The EV battery supply chain consists of four steps. Upstream activities involve extracting raw materials for battery production, such as lithium, cobalt, and other minerals. Chinese companies have gradually taken control of upstream processes in sourcing nickel, lithium, cobalt, graphite, and manganese—all vital for lithium-ion cells. As a result, Chinese firms hold a majority stake in companies processing lithium products and minerals.<sup>69</sup> A similar dominance is seen in nickel extraction, where the conversion of nickel-to-nickel sulfate—a critical component in ternary lithium batteries—is controlled by Chinese entities. Of the 16 companies globally capable of this process, 11 are Chinese. By 2030, China is projected to produce 824,000 metric tons (mT) of nickel sulfate annually, compared to just 146,000 mT in North America and Europe combined.<sup>70</sup>

Midstream processes involve refining raw materials to create cathode and anode active battery materials. This is passed downstream to assemble battery cells into modules and then sold to automakers. Once batteries reach the end of their life cycle, they can be reused and recycled.<sup>71</sup> Currently, China dominates the midstream processing step, controlling nearly two-thirds of global lithium processing capacity and the vast majority of cobalt and graphite refining. This dominance extends further downstream, with China producing nearly 90% of cathodes and virtually all anode components globally.<sup>72</sup> China's lithium-ion battery production overcapacity stands at 600%, meaning it produces six times the actual market demand. In comparison, Europe and South Korea have overcapacity levels of 140% and 90%, respectively. This overcapacity allows China to manufacture EV batteries at a fraction of the cost in Europe, maintaining a technological and economic edge,<sup>73</sup> driven in part by lower production costs and a large domestic market.<sup>74</sup>

Besides the cathode and anode, lithium batteries have two more components: the electrolytes that facilitate the movement of ions and the separators that prevent contact between the cathode and anode. China's position is again dominant. Between 2014 and 2020, China experienced an increase in market share in all four components, but by 2020, it had secured at least 60% of all of them (Figure 13).

Currently, Chinese firms process 60% of EV-related rare earth minerals, have a strong position in nickel ore conversion, control 90% of manganese refining capacity, and account for six out of the world's top 10 EV battery makers—as opposed to three from South Korea and one from Japan.<sup>75</sup>

China plays an even more dominant role in cell components; its market share rose from 54% in 2018 to 82% in 2023 (Figure 14). South Korea has traditionally not been strong in this field, which could potentially cause a bottleneck in its battery manufacturing. This is why there are now more policies in favor of investing further in developing capabilities in recycling.







Indeed, another key aspect of the EV battery supply chain is recycling. Effective reuse and recycling can reduce the need to source new materials and alleviate the long-term pressure on battery demand. With the accelerating global adoption of EVs, the recycling of EV batteries—particularly the extraction of valuable materials like lithium, cobalt, nickel, and manganese—is poised for significant growth.

A successful EV battery recycling mechanism can create a closed-loop ecosystem for the EV lithium battery industry, where used batteries and manufacturing scrap from the upstream supply chain stage are repurposed. After assessing a battery's recyclability, it undergoes a pretreatment process and is shredded into black powder, a mixture of minerals to be separated. The hydrometallurgical process, which uses acid leaching, is increasingly preferred over the pyrometallurgical process, which relies on high temperatures, is less efficient, and cannot recover high-purity lithium. The hydrometallurgical process can recover over 98% of key metals by processing black power through acid leaching.<sup>76</sup> While recycling rates remain low today, major manufacturers like Tesla and Ford are investing in systems to significantly improve their mineral recovery rates.<sup>77</sup>

Recycling is set to rise in importance in the European market. In 2023, the EU passed Regulation 2023/1542, which requires battery companies to conduct supply chain due diligence for key raw materials, to disclose carbon footprints from July 2024, and to report recycled lithium, cobalt, and nickel content from July 2025. From 2030 onwards, batteries must contain a certain percentage of recycled materials–12% for cobalt, 4% for lithium, 4% for nickel, and 85% for lead–while

used batteries will have a recycling target by weight of 80% for lead-acid and 70% for Li-ion.  $^{78}$ 

Regarding recycling, South Korea is developing a technological advantage to reduce its reliance on Chinese battery materials. The Korea Atomic Energy Research Institute has developed a process to recover nearly 97% of lithium from spent EV batteries and extend anode material lifespan by 30%. South Korea has also invested significantly in R&D and policy initiatives to boost EV battery recycling, aiming to make EVs more affordable in the long run. Meanwhile, China faces inefficiencies in its recycling sector. Less than 25% of decommissioned batteries are sent to approved recycling facilities, with the majority handled by unregulated small workshops.<sup>79</sup>

## Battery supply chains in the V4

East Asian investors have established dominance in the V4 region's battery manufacturing and upstream supply chain activities. A notable aspect of this landscape is the intense competition between Chinese and South Korean companies. Collectively, both nations have invested approximately €14 billion in the region, with Japanese investments trailing at nearly €900 million (Figure 15).

Of the V4 states, Hungary has emerged as a top destination for investment from East Asia, followed by Poland and Slovakia. In contrast, Czechia has received almost no investment from East Asian countries in this sector. However, the selection of investment destinations varies significantly among individual East Asian countries.



#### Figure 15

Chinese investment is primarily concentrated in Hungary, with smaller shares directed to Poland and Slovakia. South Korean investment is evenly split between Poland and Hungary. The rationale seems mostly driven by existing partnerships; battery manufacturers tend to follow their EV customers when making investment decisions. However, this might not be true for all investment decisions, as the largest one, by Chinese CATL, appears to have been largely influenced by political motives.<sup>80</sup>

Looking at the distribution of investment across different stages of the battery supply chain—battery parts suppliers, battery manufacturers, EV parts suppliers, and battery recycling—most of Chinese and South Korean investments have been directed toward battery manufacturing (Figure 16). Nearly two-thirds of this investment is concentrated in Hungary (chart), driven largely by a massive €7.3 billion investment from Chinese battery giant CATL. This single investment dwarfs others in the region, being more than twice the size of the second-largest investment–South Korea's LG Energy Solutions in Poland—and roughly equal to the next four largest investments combined.

Chinese firms appear to be creating industrial clusters—geographic concentrations of interconnected businesses and suppliers in one field, which they also apply in their domestic facilities in China. This typically leads to increased efficiency and innovation, the development of a larger pool of skilled labor, and the presence of firms providing specialized services.<sup>81</sup> On the other hand, it creates concentration risks, such as political risks associated with doing business with a single country, and there might be a smaller number of critical suppliers that most manufacturers rely on. Conversely, South Korean investment patterns reflect a greater focus on risk management at the expense of marginally lower efficiency.

There is a larger number of smaller investments in battery parts manufacturing, which geographically overlaps with the distribution of battery plants since suppliers follow their major customers. The most interesting dynamic can be seen in battery recycling, where South Korean firms dominate, with only one Chinese battery recycling investment in the V4 region.

In October 2023, South Korea's Ministry of Environment reclassified EV battery waste as recyclable resources, removing its exemption under the Waste Control Act. This policy shift reflects South Korea's commitment to reducing reliance on Chinese raw material imports and strengthening its domestic EV closed-loop ecosystem.<sup>82</sup>

Since EV battery manufacturing is a new industry in the V4 region, nearly all investments are greenfield investments, with only a few repurposing old manufacturing facilities. These investments contribute to local GDP growth through construction activities and the operation of these new factories.



Perhaps the most important contribution is the expansion of the workforce in these factories. Our research shows that the number of potential new jobs created exceeds 50,000 across all V4 countries.<sup>83</sup> Additionally, the novelty of this technology should lead to technology transfer and the acquisition of new skills by the local labor force.

With their expansion into Europe, Chinese EV battery companies are bringing their partnership model with them. Several key Chinese companies are already supplying batteries to European automakers. For example, CATL provides batteries to Volkswagen, Stellantis, and Solaris, while CATL and EVE have been selected as suppliers for BMW's EV cylindrical batteries. Stellantis sources batteries not only from CATL but also from two other Chinese companies, Rept Battero and SVOLT, alongside South Korean firms LG Energy Solution and Samsung SDI.

Another challenge South Korean EV battery companies face is that some Chinese competitors are vertically integrated. For instance, BYD not only manufactures EV batteries but also produces EVs, benefiting from Beijing's policies that actively promote EV production. This integration creates an economy of scale that is hard to compete with. To remain competitive, South Korean companies must focus on staying relevant to European automakers by offering reliable ternary batteries tailored to prevailing business needs. Differentiation lies in building a strong reputation for quality, safety, and transparency. This would enable South Korean firms to position themselves as trusted partners, offsetting China's aggressive price competitiveness and large-scale production capabilities.<sup>84</sup>

## **Policy recommendations**

South Korea's arms industry has greatly benefited from the increasing emphasis on values-driven policies within the European defense industrial supply chain. This underscores the importance of policymakers and industry leaders adopting forward-looking strategies that safeguard defense production capabilities while aligning with a value-based foreign policy. Similarly, South Korean EV and battery manufacturing firms have emerged as formidable players in the V4 region, capable of competing with Chinese counterparts. To sustain and enhance its competitiveness, South Korea must continue strengthening relationships with diverse stakeholders in the region. This includes aligning strategies with the needs and priorities of local governments and businesses, ensuring mutual benefits and long-term partnerships.

### Defense

- Continuous R&D: South Korea should invest in R&D in land-warfare systems and leverage its cost advantage over European suppliers like France and Germany to stay competitive. Expanding into aerial warfare could also be beneficial, with offerings like the KAI T-50 providing affordable fleet upgrades for CEE post-Soviet jet donations to Ukraine.
- Diplomatic flexibility: South Korea should maintain diplomatic flexibility among like-minded countries and position itself as a neutral and interoperable supplier. Poland's embrace of South Korean arms stems from its decision to mitigate the risks of overly relying on US defense supply chains. Moreover, Slovakia has had an uneasy relationship with the EU and the US, but has a neutral view of South Korea, leading to its decision to purchase South Korean anti-aircraft systems and consider the K2.
- Better financing solutions: South Korean arms manufacturers should collaborate with policy and commercial banks to provide flexible financial support for international buyers. For instance, an arms deal with Poland was nearly jeopardized due to credit limitations at Eximbank, requiring legislative intervention. To prevent similar issues, South Korea's financial sector must develop adaptable financing options, including new legislative measures and comprehensive financial packages.
- Closer collaboration with buyers: To counter rising protectionism, South Korea's arms industry should deepen ties with European counterparts through joint ventures and R&D programs. This approach could address

competition concerns, like Poland's preference for its domestic Krab howitzer over South Korea's K9. Licensing agreements, such as Poland's deal to locally produce 180 K2 tanks, enhance integration while supporting host-country economies. Collaborations like these could enhance South Korea's role in Europe's defense ecosystem while driving advancements in adjacent sectors, such as electric vehicles and batteries, generating broader economic benefits.

- Narrowing the trade surplus if necessary: South Korea could balance imports by purchasing European weapons, starting with Poland's Warmate drones. This aligns with increased interest in drones for asymmetric warfare, spurred by lessons from Russia's invasion of Ukraine. This strategy would also narrow South Korea's trade surplus and maintain South Korea's favorable political standing in the EU.
- Diversification to new sectors: South Korea should strengthen its focus on armored vehicles and artillery while expanding into aircraft, missiles, AI, and drones for its competitiveness. Diversification into naval technologies or collaborations on advanced emerging technologies, such as military UAV development, can provide sustainable growth opportunities.

## EV and battery

- Apply long-term strategic planning: South Korea's success in competing with China in the battery sector stems from strategic planning, within which the country selected and supported the development of a particular element in the battery supply chain, established long-term relationships with strategic buyers to ensure continuity of demand and strategically locates its investments to avoid concentration risks. Hence, the South Korean government should continue fostering strategic thinking and ensure close alignment with the business community to maintain a unified long-term framework.
- Nurture relationship with domestic suppliers: South Korean firms can only achieve a competitive advantage vis-a-vis better-funded Chinese firms through enhanced cooperation with local suppliers. Many Korean firms have been active in the region for the past two decades and established close relationships with local stakeholders. These should be further utilized to achieve synergies, economies of scale, and manufacturing efficiencies.
- Geo-economic support from South Korean diplomacy: South Korea's government should engage stakeholders in V4 countries to ensure a favorable business environment, support for new initiatives, and a positive perception of South Korean contributions. The recently concluded Slovak-Korean strategic partnership serves as a successful example of such collaboration.

- Continuous workforce development: The ability to educate and train local employees not only allows for achieving enhanced short-term profitability due to higher employee retention and satisfaction but also a lower number of failures or incidents. It also ensures the companies remain competitive vis-a-vis their competition in an industry with a breakneck development speed. This recommendation also implies that South Korean companies should not be closely guarding their technology but should allow for a managed technology transfer to local management and technical staff.
- Maintain sensitivity to ecological concerns: Battery production is resourceintensive, requiring significant electricity and water while posing environmental risks. South Korean firms conducting manufacturing activities in this sector should be transparent about the environmental challenges and solutions they apply to mitigate them. This would contribute to maintaining public support.
- Build on brand recognition: South Korean ICE firms have strong brand recognition in the V4 region, which can be leveraged during the transition to electromobility. However, brand recognition in the EV sector must also relate to quality products and good quality-to-price ratio, as this has traditionally been the reputation of Korean ICE vehicles.

## Endnotes

- Choi, S. H., Ng, G., Šebeňa, M. & Chan, T. (2022, October 30). Value-driven economic and military decisionmaking: South Korea's arms exports to the EU and NATO. Central European Institute of Asian Studies. 10-21. https://ceias.eu/wp-content/uploads/2024/10/Value-driven-economic-and-military-decisionmaking.pdf.
- Nolan, J. E. (1986). Military industry in Taiwan and South Korea. The Macmillan Press Ltd.; Bitzinger, R. A. (1995). South Korea's defense industry at the crossroads. The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, 7(1), 233-249.
- Nolan, J. E. (1986). Military industry in Taiwan and South Korea. The Macmillan Press Ltd.; Bitzinger, R. A. (1995). South Korea's defense industry at the crossroads. The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, 7(1), 233-249; Lee, Y. S., & Markusen, A. (2003). The South Korean defense industry in the post-Cold War era. In From Defense to Development? (pp. 240-269). Routledge.
- Shim, Y., & Atkinson, M. P. (2018). Analysis of artillery shoot-and-scoot tactics. Naval Research Logistics (NRL), 65(3), 242-274; Cordesman, A. H. (2016). Conventional Military Balance in the Koreas and Northeast Asia. Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS).
- Nolan, J. E. (1986). Military industry in Taiwan and South Korea. The Macmillan Press Ltd.; Bitzinger, R. A. (1995). South Korea's defense industry at the crossroads. The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, 7(1), 233-249.
- 6. Bitzinger, R. A. (1995). South Korea's defense industry at the crossroads. The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, 7(1), 233-249.
- 7. Bitzinger, R. A. (1995). South Korea's defense industry at the crossroads. The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, 7(1), 233-249.
- Bitzinger, R. A., & Kim, M. (2005). Why do small states produce arms? The case of South Korea. The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, 17(2), 183-205; Weitz, R. (2013). "South Korea's Defense Industry: Increasing Domestic Capabilities and Global Opportunities". 2014 On Korea , 7, 43–60. https://keia.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/kei\_onkorea\_2014\_final\_single\_pages.pdf; Glassman, J., & Choi, Y. J. (2014). The Chaebol and the US military—industrial complex: Cold War geopolitical economy and South Korean industrialization. Environment and Planning A, 46(5), 1160-1180.
- 9. Bitzinger, R. A. (1995). South Korea's defense industry at the crossroads. The Korean Journal of Defense Analysis, 7(1), 233-249.
- Weitz, R. (2013). "South Korea's Defense Industry: Increasing Domestic Capabilities and Global Opportunities". 2014 On Korea, 7, 43–60. https://keia.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/05/kei\_onkorea\_2014\_final\_single\_pages.pdf.
- Chang, D. (2024, June 25). "KAI signs 1.96 tln-won KF-21 production deal with defense procurement agency". Yonhap News Agency. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240625003851320.
- 12. Martin, T. (2023, March 30). "Germany signs \$201M contract for 10 PzH2000 howitzers to replenish stocks sent to Ukraine". Breaking Defense. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://breakingdefense.com/2023/03/germany-signs-201m-contract-for-10-pzh2000-howitzers-to-replenish-stocks-sent-to-ukraine/; Prus, L. (2024, April 14). "Hanwha strengthens cooperation with Polish industry in K9 howitzer programme". Defence Industry Europe. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://defence-industry.eu/hanwha-strengthens-cooperation-with-polish-industry-in-k9-howitzer-programme/.
- Saballa, J. (2022, November 15). "South Korea to Double Range of K-9 Self-Propelled Howitzers". The Defence Post. Retrieved September 28, 2024, from https://thedefensepost.com/2022/11/15/south-korea-k-9-self-propelled-howitzers/.
- Kadam, T. (2022, April 23). "Meet Panzerhaubitze 2000 The 'Heavy-Duty Monster' That Ukraine Could Get To Battle Invading Russian Forces". The EurAsian Times. Retrieved September 28, 2024, from https://www.eurasiantimes.com/panzerhaubitze-2000-the-heaviest-warfare-machine-that-ukraine/.

- 15. Holtom, P., Bromley, M. & Simmel, V. (2022). Measuring International Arm Transfers. SIPRI. https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/files/FS/SIPRIFS1212.pdf.
- Tian, N., Da Silva, D. L., Liang, X., & Scarazzato, L. (2024) "Trends in World Military Expenditure, 2023." SIPRI. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2024-04/2404\_fs\_milex\_2023.pdf.
- 17. Center for Preventive Action (2024). Confrontation over Taiwan. Council on Foreign Relation. https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/confrontation-over-taiwan.
- 18. Center for Strategic and International Studies. (2024, July 3). Database: North Korean provocations. Beyond Parallel. https://beyondparallel.csis.org/database-north-korean-provocations/.
- Sheahan, M. & Marsh S. (2022, February 27). "Germany to increase defence spending in response to 'Putin's war' Scholz". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/germany-hike-defense-spending-scholz-says-further-policy-shift-2022-02-27/; Chatterjee, P. (2023, July 11). "How Sweden and Finland went from neutral to Nato". BBC. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-61397478.
- 20. Zhang, L. & Cao, A. (2023, July 4). "Tech war: China's move to impose controls on gallium and germanium is a mixed blessing for country's exporters". South China Morning Post.. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.scmp.com/tech/tech-war/article/3226548/tech-war-chinas-move-impose-controls-galliumand-germanium-mixed-blessing-countrys-exporters; Reuters. (2024, June 21). "China sanctions Lockheed Martin over Taiwan arms sales". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/china-sanctions-lockheed-martin-over-taiwan-armssales-2024-06-21/.
- The White House. (2023). "United States Investments in Certain National Security Technologies and Products in Countries of Concern". The White House. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/presidential-actions/2023/08/09/executive-order-on-addressing-united-states-investments-in-certainnational-security-technologies-and-products-in-countries-of-concern/.
- Smith, J. (2023, September 12). "How Kim Jong Un's meeting with Putin could shake up North Korea-Russia relations". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/world/with-putin-summit-northkorea-charts-new-course-fraught-russia-relationship-2023-09-12/; Faulconbridge, G. & Smith, J. (2024, June 18). "Putin to visit North Korea for first time in 24 years". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/world/russias-putin-visit-north-korea-june-18-19-2024-06-17/.
- Kim, H. (2017, March 2). "S. Korea, Finland sign weapons deal". Yonhap News Agency. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20170302008800320; Janes. (2022, November 24). "Finland exercises option for 38 more K9 SPHs". Janes. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.janes.com/osint-insights/defence-news/land/finland-exercises-option-for-38-more-k9-sph.
- 24. Yeo, M. (2017, December 20). "Norway orders K9 howitzers in latest win for South Korean arms industry". Defense News. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.defensenews.com/land/2017/12/20/norwayorders-k9-howitzers-in-latest-win-for-south-korean-arms-industry/; Saballa, J. (2022, November 9). "Norway Buys More K9 Howitzers, Armored Vehicles From S. Korea". The Defense Post. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.thedefensepost.com/2022/11/09/norway-howitzers-armored-vehicles-south-korea/.
- 25. Kim, E. (2024, April 22). "Polish delegation visits S. Korea amid negotiations for arms deals". Yonhap News Agency. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240422007600315.
- Helou, A. (2024, July 10). "Romania buying \$1B in K9 and K10 artillery systems from Hanwha Aerospace". Breaking Defense. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://breakingdefense.com/2024/07/romania-buying-1bin-k9-and-k10-artillery-systems-from-hanwha-aerospace/
- Reuters (2024, June 20). "Poland likely to sign another arms deal with S.Korea, minister says". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/world/poland-likely-sign-another-arms-deal-withskorea-minister-says-2024-06-20/.
- 28. Kang, Y. (2021, November 3). "S. Korea eyes exports of FA-50 fighters to Slovakia". Yonhap News Agency. Retrieved November 15, 2024, from https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20211103003100325.
- Republic of Korea Ministry of Foreign Affairs. (2024, September 30). "Joint Statement on the Establishment of a Strategic Partnership Between the Republic of Korea and the Slovak Republic". Republic of Korea Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Retrieved November 15, 2024. From https://overseas.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m\_5674/view.do?seq=321063.
- 30. Radford, A. & Easton, A. (2023, September 22). "Poland no longer supplying weapons to Ukraine amid grain row". BBC. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-66873495.
- 31. Häsler, G., Eberhart, J & Manz, K. (2024, July 17) "No matter if Trump wins or loses, NATO must learn to defend Europe without the Americans". NZZ. Retrieved July 17, 2024, from

https://www.nzz.ch/english/series-8-under-trump-or-biden-nato-must-end-reliance-on-us-ld.1837223; Associated Press (2024, August 28). "Poland's government plans record defense spending in its 2025 budget". AP News. Retrieved August 28, 2024, from (https://apnews.com/article/poland-budget-2025defense-spending-increase-d1b5d840876df2cb850a78348887473a.

- 32. Altman, H. (2022, July 5). "Big South Korea-Polish Arms Deal Includes FA-50 Fighters, K2 Tanks, K9 Howitzers". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.twz.com/big-south-korea-polish-arms-deal-includes-fa-50-fighters-k2-tanks-k9-howitzers; Smith, J. (2022, July 29). "With massive Polish arms deal S.Korea steps closer to Ukraine war". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/world/with-massive-polish-arms-deal-skorea-steps-closer-ukraine-war-2022-07-28/.
- Altman, H. (2022, July 5). "Big South Korea-Polish Arms Deal Includes FA-50 Fighters, K2 Tanks, K9 Howitzers". Reuters. Retrieved July 1, 2024, from https://www.twz.com/big-south-korea-polish-arms-dealincludes-fa-50-fighters-k2-tanks-k9-howitzers.
- 34. Szopa, M. (2023, March 3). "At Least 500 K2PL Main Battle Tanks to be Produced in Poznań". Defence 24. Retrieved November 17, 2024, from https://defence24.com/industry/at-least-500-mbts-to-be-produced-inpoznan; Lee, J. & Smith, J. (2023 May 29). "Insight: Inside South Korea's race to become one of the world's biggest arms dealers". Reuters. Retrieved November 171, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/inside-south-koreas-race-become-one-worldsbiggest-arms-dealers-2023-05-29/.
- Salerno-Garthwaite, A. (2024, June 24). "Poland to produce K2 Black Panther tanks following South Korea deal". Army Technology. Retrieved November 15, 2024, from https://www.armytechnology.com/news/poland-to-produce-k2-black-panther-tanks-following-south-korea-deal/.
- 36. Saballa, J. (2024, September 24). "South Korea to Buy Hundreds of Polish 'Warmate' Kamikaze Drones". The Defense Post. Retrieved September 24, 2024, from https://thedefensepost.com/2024/09/24/south-korea-warmate-drones/; Reuters (2024, July 8). "South Korea may buy drones from Poland to expand defence ties, report says". Reuters. Retrieved July 8, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/south-korea-may-buy-drones-poland-expand-arms-relationship-report-says-2024-07-08/.
- Mehta, A. (2024, July 8), "US giving Poland another \$2B loan to buy American-made weapons (Exclusive)". Breaking Defense. Retrieved July 8, 2024, from https://breakingdefense.com/2024/07/us-giving-polandanother-2b-loan-to-buy-american-made-weapons/.
- Šebeňa, M. (2018): Chinese Trade and Investment in the Visegrad Countries: Mapping Increased Exposure and Volatility. China–CEE Institute Working Paper.
- 39. Stehrer, R. & Stöllinger, R. (2013): The Central European Manufacturing Core: What is Driving Regional Production Sharing? Vienna: FIW Research Reports.
- 40. Baldwin, R. E. (2012): Global supply chains: why they emerged, why they matter, and where they are going. CEPR Discussion Paper no. 9103.
- Levi, N. (2023, January 1). "The untapped potential for South Korean investment in Central and Eastern Europe". KoreaPro. Retrieved November, 1, 2024, from https://koreapro.org/2023/01/the-untappedpotential-for-south-korean-investment-in-central-and-eastern-europe/.
- 42. Carlier, M. (2024, May 22). "Selected passenger car manufacturers' European market share between January and December 2023, based on new registrations". Statista. Retrieved 1 November 2024, from https://www.statista.com/statistics/263421/market-share-of-selected-car-maunfacturers-in-europe/.
- 43. Shivaraman, S. (2024, June 17). "China has an electric vehicle advantage but can it maintain its edge?". World Economic Forum. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.weforum.org/stories/2024/06/china-electric-vehicle-advantage/.
- 44. 44. Deloitte. (2022, October 10). "CBAM and its implications for companies in China". Deloitte. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www2.deloitte.com/cn/en/pages/risk/articles/esg-cbam-chinaimplications.html.
- 45. Blenkinsop, P. (2024, October 30). "EU slaps tariffs on Chinese EVs, risking Beijing backlash". Reuters. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/eu-slaps-tariffschinese-evs-risking-beijing-payback-2024-10-29/.
- 46. Bloomberg News (2024, August 26). "China's Xpeng Aims to Expand With Entry Cars, Europe Production". Bloomberg. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-08-26/china-s-xpeng-aims-to-manufacture-evs-in-europe-to-blunt-tariffs.

- Kelly, M. (2024, March 11). "Shorter supply chains for resilient production". Automotive Logistics. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.automotivelogistics.media/supply-chain-management/shorter-supplychains-for-resilient-production/45275.article.
- 48. Kennedy, S., & Mazzocco, I. (2023, February 7). "Can Chinese Firms Be Truly Private?". CSIS. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://bigdatachina.csis.org/can-chinese-firms-be-truly-private/.
- 49. Li, X. & Yuan, X. (2022). Tracing the technology transfer of battery electric vehicles in China: A patent citation organization network analysis. Energy, [online] 239, 122-265.
- Szunomár, Á. (2024, January). "Zero to Hero? Chinese Investment in Electric Vehicle Supply Chains in the Visegrád Four". China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe. 17-20.
- Reuters (2024, June 7). "Companies invest in EV battery factories in Europe". Reuters. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/companies-invest-ev-batteryfactories-europe-2023-05-18/.
- 52. Ramasamy, B. and Yeung, M. (2020), "Chinese investments abroad: examining the spillover effects in Eastern and Central Europe", Journal of Business Strategy, Vol. 41 No. 4,29-38.
- 53. Sebastian, G. & Boullenois, C. (2024): Terms and Conditions Apply: Regulating Chinese EV Manufacturing Investment in Europe. Rhodium Group.
- 54. Pavlínek, P. (2023): Transition of the automotive industry towards electric vehicle production in the east European integrated periphery. Empirica 50(1), 35-73.
- 55. Eurofound (2023): Fit for 55 climate package: Impact on EU employment by 2030. Publications Office of the European Union. Luxembourg.
- 56. Kratz, A., Zenglein, M. J., Brown, A., Sebastian, G. & Meyer, A. (2024): Chinese FDI in Europe: 2023 Update. Rhodium Group.
- 57. Sommerfeld Antoniou, M. & Lebret, M. (2024): Balancing the risks and benefits of the European Economic Security Strategy. The case of the electric vehicles industry. RAND Corporation.
- 58. Sebastian, G., Goujon, R. & Meyer, A. (2024): Pole Position: Chinese EV Investments Boom Amid Growing Political Backlash. Rhodium Group.
- Pandaily (2022, November 21). "China's Geely to License SEA Architecture for Izera EV Brand of ElectroMobility Poland". AutoTech News. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://autotech.news/chinasgeely-to-license-sea-architecture-for-electromobility-poland/.
- 60. Myautotime (2024, August 2). "Ignite Technology Lesson: If There Is Magic in Car Manufacturing, It Must Be Geely's SEA Vast Architecture (燃擎技术课:如果造车也有魔法,那肯定是吉利SEA浩瀚架构)". Myautotime via Baidu. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1806257035880288342&wfr=spider&for=pc.
- Electrive (2022, November 18). "Geely licenses electric platform to Polish carmaker EMP". Electrive. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.electrive.com/2022/11/18/geely-licenses-electric-platformto-polish-carmaker-emp/.
- 62. Zhejiang Geely Holding Group (2022, November, 17). "Geely Holding and ElectroMobility Poland Sign Agreement to License Pure Electric SEA Architecture for Izera brand". Zhejiang Geely Holding Group Media Center. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://zgh.com/media-center/news/2022-11-17-2/?lang=en.
- Hu, Y. X. X., Wong. S. (2024, August 20). "Sanctions: Charged Conflict". Asian Legal Business. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.legalbusinessonline.com/index.php/features/sanctions-chargedconflict.
- 64. Strzelecki, M., Badohal K. (2024, April 16). "Poland to decide by summer if European funds will support EV plant". Reuters. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/poland-decide-by-summer-if-european-funds-will-support-ev-plant-2024-04-15/.
- 65. Jiang, Z. W. (2024, October 22). "Pioneering the 'Reverse Joint Venture' Model: Leapmotor Paves a New Path for Chinese Automakers Abroad (开创"反向合资"模式,零跑走出中国车企"出海"新道路). Economic Daily. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from http://auto.ce.cn/auto/gundong/202410/22/t20241022\_39176881.shtml.
- 66. Reuters (2024, November 11). "Exclusive: Stellantis, partner Leapmotor scrap plan to make second EV model in Poland, sources say". Reuters. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/stellantis-partner-leapmotor-scrap-plan-make-second-ev-model-poland-sources-say-2024-11-08/.

- 67. Redwood Materials (2024, June 1). "Understanding the components of lithium-ion batteries: Cathode and anode". Redwood Materials. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.redwoodmaterials.com/resources/cathode-and-anode/.
- 68. Garcia Herrero, A., Ng, G. (2021, November 18). "China firmly holds the key to the components for producing EV batteries". Natixis Research. Retrieved 1 November 2024, from https://research.natixis.com/Site/en/publication/wZHcc153rfmFY\_AIIq6apA%3D%3D?from=share.
- Phua, D., Lawson, L., Koh, K. & Zhang, Y. (2024, July 24) "Leading the Charge: EV Battery Supply Chains". King & Wood Mallesons. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.kwm.com/hk/en/insights/latestthinking/leading-the-charge-ev-battery-supply-chains.html.
- Evans, G. (2022, October 31). A reckoning for EV battery raw materials. S&P Global. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.spglobal.com/mobility/en/research-analysis/a-reckoning-for-ev-battery-rawmaterials.html.
- 71. Carreon, A. (2023, May 5). "The EV Battery Supply Chain Explained". RMI. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://rmi.org/the-ev-battery-supply-chain-explained/.
- 72. Clifford, C. (2024, May 22). "China makes most of the world's batteries". Cipher News. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.ciphernews.com/articles/china-makes-most-of-the-worlds-batteries/.
- 73. Murray, B. (2024, June 20). "Europe's EV Battery Plans Are Getting Crushed by China, US". Bloomberg. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/newsletters/2024-06-20/supply-chain-latest-europe-and-ev-batteries.
- 74. Garcia Herrero, A., Ng, G. (2021, November 18). "China firmly holds the key to the components for producing EV batteries". Natixis Research. Retrieved 1 November 2024, from https://research.natixis.com/Site/en/publication/wZHcc153rfmFY\_Allq6apA%3D%3D?from=share.
- 75. Park, Y. (2022, November). "EV battery recycling a primer". HSBC Research. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.research.hsbc.com/C/1/1/320/DGvXw9P.
- 76. Phua, D., Lawson, L., Koh, K. & Zhang, Y. (2024, July 24) "Leading the Charge: EV Battery Supply Chains". King & Wood Mallesons. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.kwm.com/hk/en/insights/latestthinking/leading-the-charge-ev-battery-supply-chains.html.
- 77. NDRC (2022, July 7). "Electric Vehicle Battery Supply Chains: The Basics". NDRC. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://www.nrdc.org/bio/jordan-brinn/electric-vehicle-battery-supply-chains-basics.
- 78. Lawrence, R. (2024, June 20). "EU battery regulations: what do the new rules mean?". Uptime Institute. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://journal.uptimeinstitute.com/eu-battery-regulations-what-do-the-new-rules-mean/.
- 79. Niu. Y (2023, September 6). "How can China address its EV battery-recycling challenge?" Dialogue Earth. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://dialogue.earth/en/pollution/how-can-china-address-its-ev-battery-recycling-challenge/.
- Hompot, S. (2023, November 20). "China's Controversial €7.3 Billion EV Battery Investment: A Game Changer in China-Hungary Relations". Central European Institute of Asian Studies. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://ceias.eu/chinas-controversial-e7-3-billion-ev-battery-investment-a-game-changer-inchina-hungary-relations/.
- Guo, D., Jiang, K., Xu, C. & Yang, X. (2023): Geographic clusters, regional productivity and resource reallocation across firms: Evidence from China. Research Policy 52(2).
- Korea Pro (2023, October 31). "South Korea's EV battery waste redesignation: Prospects and hurdles ahead" KoreaPro. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://koreapro.org/2023/10/south-koreas-ev-batterywaste-redesignation-prospects-and-hurdles-ahead/.
- 83. Source: own calculations based on public statements of companies.
- Lee. J, (2024, August 14) "Electric vehicle fires expose risks for ROK of relying on Chinese batteries". KorePro. Retrieved November 1, 2024, from https://koreapro.org/2024/08/electric-vehicle-fires-exposerisks-for-rok-of-relying-on-chinese-batteries/.

## About authors



## **About CEIAS**

Central European Institute of Asian Studies (CEIAS) is an independent think tank focusing on Europe-Asia relations and developments in the Indo-Pacific region. Originally founded in 2007 in Slovakia, CEIAS is today a transnational think tank with main branches in Bratislava (Slovakia), Prague (Czech Republic), and Vienna (Austria), and further regional presence in Poland, Hungary, Canada, Singapore, Taiwan, Hong Kong, and beyond.

As a sole transnational think tank focused on Asia in Central Europe, CEIAS's main goal is to spread knowledge about contemporary Asia among experts and the public in Central Europe and beyond, while also informing international audiences about Central European, as well as the EU's relations with Asia.

To this end, CEIAS conducts and publishes its own research, organizes seminars and conferences, supports education on Asia and Indo-Pacific-related topics, and provides expert commentary for the local, regional, and international media. CEIAS strives to combine its academic and policy advisory role, producing datadriven, methodologically rigorous, reliable, and practically relevant research that is highly valued by experts and policymakers alike.

CEIAS activities, organized into several workstreams, focus mainly on international relations, politics, security studies, economics, and societies in East, Southeast, South, and Central Asia.

### Connect with us online



#### South Korea's industrial ties with Central Europe: The case of defense and electric vehicles

Authors: Martin Šebeňa, Seong Hyeon Choi, Gary Ng, Thomas Chan

Proofreading: David Hutt

Design: Thomas Chan, Veronika Blablová

**Cite as:** Martin Šebeňa, Seong Hyeon Choi, Gary Ng, and Thomas Chan. South Korea's industrial ties with Central Europe: The case of defense and electric vehicles. CEIAS, November 2024.

#### Published by:

Central European Institute of Asian Studies Murgašova 2, 811 04 Bratislava, Slovakia www.ceias.eu office@ceias.eu

#### All rights reserved.

© Authors

© Central European Institute of Asian Studies, 2024

ISBN 978-80-8239-027-1

This paper was produced as part of the project "De-risking and its challenges: Korean Positions in European Electromobility and Military Supply Chains after the Russian invasion of Ukraine" funded by the Korea Foundation.





www.ceias.eu